
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the Standards Committee 
held on Monday, 14th May, 2012 at Committee Suite 1 & 2, Westfields, 

Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ 
 

PRESENT 
 
Mr N Briers  Independent Chairman  
Mr D Sayer   Independent Vice-Chairman  
  
Councillors R Fletcher, P Groves, J Hammond, M A Martin, D Marren, H 
Murray and M Parsons   

 
INDEPENDENT MEMBERS  
 
Mr M Garratt and Mr R Pomlett  
 
PARISH MEMBER 
 
Mrs T Eatough    
 
OFFICERS 
 
Caroline Elwood  Borough Solicitor and Monitoring Officer  
Julie Openshaw   Legal Team Leader (Places, Regulatory and 

Compliance) and Deputy Monitoring Officer  
Diane Moulson   Committee Officer        
 
APOLOGIES 
 
Councillor F Keegan, Mr I Clark (Independent Member) and Mrs P Barnett and 
Mrs B Lawton (Parish Representatives).       
  

 
31 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
No declarations of interest were made in any item of business on the agenda.   
 

32 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION  
 
In accordance with Procedure Rules Nos. 11 and 35 a total period of 10 minutes 
was allocated for members of the public to address the Committee on any 
matters relevant to its work.   
 
Mrs C Peter Rock was in attendance and addressed the Committee.  She spoke 
of what she perceived to be a failure of duty by Cheshire East Council by the 
manner in which it had dealt with the closure of Bexton Court, a respite care 
centre in Knutsford, Cheshire and the call in of the decision, discussed at a 
meeting of the Adult Social Care Scrutiny Committee on Friday 13 April 2012.   
 



Mrs Peters Rock also made reference to several complaints which she had 
submitted to the Council, requesting information on their progress.                   
 

33 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
RESOLVED:  
 
That the Minutes of the meeting held on 26 March 2012 be approved as a correct 
record.      
 

34 STANDARDS REGIME: DEALING WITH COMPLAINTS UNDER A 
FUTURE CODE OF CONDUCT  
 
Following the enactment of the Localism Act in November 2011, the Standards 
Committee had met in its capacity as an Issues and Ideas Working Group on a 
number of occasions to consider options for the replacement of the current 
standards regime, the latest discussions having taken place immediately prior to 
the Committee’s meeting. 
 
The Working Group had considered the report of the Borough Solicitor and 
Monitoring Officer which highlighted a number of emerging issues for 
consideration.  A major factor for Members was that the Regulations, which would 
underpin much of the new procedure, were still awaiting publication and key 
information was not yet available.  Notwithstanding this, the Working Group had 
had a robust discussion on matters concerning the Code of Conduct, the draft 
complaints procedure and recruitment of the Independent Person.         
 
Due to the need to have a new regime in place by 1 July 2012, the Borough 
Solicitor and Monitoring Officer had submitted a report to the Standards 
Committee which set out six recommendations to enable a number of issues to 
be progressed pending publication of the Regulations.  Having considered the 
report, Members expressed the view that they were minded to accept the 
recommendations subject to the following amendments:          
 
Recommendation 3:  The Working Group had discussed a draft procedure for the 
consideration of complaints, which it had not yet agreed but which could impinge 
on the terms of reference suggested.  Members stated that, to provide some 
flexibility for its future discussions, the terms of reference should also be referred 
to as being in draft form.   
 
Recommendation 6: During its discussions, the Working Group had indicated that 
it favoured the illustrative text published by Communities and Local Government 
Minister, Bob Neill MP as its preferred Code of Conduct.  The Borough Solicitor 
and Monitoring Officer reported that work was ongoing with other authorities in 
the Cheshire sub-region, including the Cheshire Association of Local Councils 
and Cheshire Fire Authority with a view to all adopting the same code.  As this 
was an aspiration rather than a mandatory requirement, it was suggested that the 
following words be inserted in the second line of the recommendation so that the 
paragraph would now read “conduct with a view to it being adopted across the 
Cheshire Authorities which will include Town and Parish Councils and the Fire 
Authority”.                 
 
 
 



RESOLVED:  
 
That the Standards Committee recommends to Council that:-  
 
1 The Council’s existing model code of conduct for elected members and the 

procedure for the investigation of complaints under the code remain in force 
on an interim basis until the next meeting of the Council in July 2012 when 
further recommendations will be brought forward for the adoption of a new 
code of conduct;  

 
2 The Audit and Governance Committee establish on an ad-hoc basis, a sub-

committee with delegated powers to deal with standards issues with effect 
from the next meeting of the Council in July 2012;  

      
3 The draft terms of reference at Appendix (i) of the report submitted be 

adopted in respect of the Audit and Governance sub-committee;  
 
4 The Monitoring Officer be given delegated authority to undertake a 

recruitment process for up to three Independent Persons as required under 
Section 28(7) of the Localism Act 2011 once details of the transitional 
provisions have been received;  

 
5 That, if necessary in order to comply with statutory timescales, the Council’s 

urgency sub-committee shall approve the provisional appointment of the 
Independent Persons subject to formal ratification by full Council at the July 
meeting; and  

 
6 Members note that work is ongoing to draft a new standards code of 

conduct with a view to it being adopted across the Cheshire authorities 
which will include Town and Parish Councils and the Fire Authority.            

            
 
 
 
 

The meeting commenced at 3.30 pm and concluded at 3.45 pm 
 
 
 
 
 

Mr N Briers (Chairman) 
 

 


